



Defford and Besford Parish Council

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting

of Tuesday 31st May 2011
at Defford Village Hall

Present: 

Cllrs Robert Bemand (Chairman), Sonja Lee, Ian Spiers, Patricia Steel, Roy Shepherd and 
Ron Davis
Also present:
 Jo Adams (Clerk); County Councillor Adrian Hardman; Nigel Potter, Rural Housing Enabler; PC Sean Woods, West Mercia Police; Simon Williams, Community Support Officer West Mercia Police; 16 members of the public
1. Apologies

Apologies had been received by Cllr Hazel Wakefield, Michael Pegg of the VHMC and Toni Harris.
2. Minutes of the Parish Meeting held on 23rd March 2010

It was resolved that the Minutes of the meeting of the 23rd March 2010 should be accepted and signed as a true record. 
3. Chairman’s Annual Report – Cllr Robert Bemand

The Chairman welcomed everybody to the meeting. He spoke about the concerns surrounding the new Village Hall project and assured those present that he would look into the outstanding issues and take action accordingly. 
Another matter that was commanding immediate attention was the revision of the level of the local bus service due to Worcestershire County Council’s budget cuts. Representations had been strenuously made to minimise the effect of any budget reductions and a Community Transport initiative as a means to supplement to any revised bus service was being explored. 

He reported that the Millennium Green AGM had taken place at which it was formally voted in favour of the Parish Council taking over the management of the Green, and he pledged that the Parish Council would look to consider how to make the best use of the facility. 

He reported that a Parish Plan steering group had been initiated and that comments from parishioners were invited as to the longer term direction and aspirations for the community. Finally, he welcomed the new councillors to the Parish Council and thanked the Parish Clerk for her efforts during the preceding year. 

4. District Councillor’s Annual Report – Cllr Ron Davis

Cllr Davis told the meeting that the budget cuts were the District Council’s most pressing current issue but that councillors were looking to save money in many areas while minimising the effects on services. He reported that £2.23M worth of savings had been found already. The Council had been bracing itself for a £2M reduction which turned out to be £1.8M but it was awaiting further details from Central Government regarding budgeting for 2012. He said that £660,000 had been saved from the staffing budget with vacant posts not being filled and by sharing certain functions with other District Councils within Worcestershire. 
Cllr Davis reported that the South Worcestershire Development Plan had replaced the Regional Spatial Strategy and that this had reduced the number of new houses to be built in the region from 9100 to nearer 7000. The SWDP would be finalised by the beginning of 2013 and that briefing meetings were taking place. Decisions were being taken on the amount of affordable housing required to be part of any new development with the likely amount being from 30% of a development up to 40% affordable homes. 
Cllr Davis reported that he had attended 31 Parish Council meetings in the past year as well as meeting of the District Council and meeting regarding Rooftop Housing for which he was on the board. 
5. County Councillor’s Annual Report – Cllr Adrian Hardman

Cllr Hardman started by wishing the new councillors good luck in their new roles. 
He reported that the County Council was required to reduce costs by £69M over the next four years and that this would present a considerable challenge. The County Council had consulted on the issues that people considered to be of highest priority and the top three priorities were revealed as care for the elderly, maintenance of roads and safeguarding children. He told the meeting that the County Council would have to look at reforming the way it delivered services and that this would be reflected in the new Corporate Plan. 
Cllr Hardman told the meeting that he had been reasonable satisfied with the way the winter gritting was done and said that in rural communities there will always be areas that do not get gritted, but that the help of farmers and other members of the community in keeping roads clear was greatly valued. With regard to maintenance, he reported that repairs had been scheduled for Upper Street and that the County Council’s maintenance budget would remain the same and not be cut. 
He reported that changes to the local 382 bus service would mean that the bus would likely not be run on Sundays. 
6. Talk by Nigel Potter about affordable housing in Defford and Besford 

Nigel Potter explained to his role as Rural Housing Enabler. He is based at two District Councils and his work promoting affordable housing covers the whole county. He told the meeting that house prices had risen steadily but had not been accompanied by a rise in wages so that it was impossible for first time buyers to save up a 10% deposit. The market alone was not providing solutions to the shortage of homes leaving many people unable to buy a house while watching prices rise still further. Mr Potter explained that the subject of affordable housing, which was previously called social housing, often causes concern as people imagine that large estates will spring up on the outskirts of their communities. In practice, the houses are built according to local need which is ascertained via a survey, carried out and funded by the District Council. The development would be built on the edge of a village on land that would not usually be allowed for housing. Mr Potter said that 1274 people had registered for vacancies in Defford and slightly fewer in Besford, although out of all of these only 3 had a local connection. He said that if the survey returned evidence of this few eligible people then a development would not be justified but that he would expect a rise in interest if a survey was distributed. 

A parishioner asked if the houses would be rented out or available on a half rent/half buy basis. Mr Potter explained that this would depend on the results of the survey. In general, the rent charged would be up to 80% of the market rental price. He noted that all of the 15 affordable houses built in Eckington were rented. He also explained that if the survey indicated that there was a local need for bungalows rather than family homes then that it what would be built. 
7. Report from PC Sean Woods from West Mercia Police 

PC Woods informed the meeting that in the past year there had been 15 reported crimes in Defford of which one was detected and 8 reported crimes in Besford of which none were detected. Overall, 20% of crimes were detected but the rate of detection for rural crimes was lower as it was rare that there were any witnesses. The police had initiated a campaign called ‘Dog Walkers Watch’ which encouraged dog walkers to report any suspicious activity, regardless of how tenuous it might appear, while out walking their dogs. 
PC Woods reported that the Mobile Police Station was still doing rounds and could be booked if required. The Police carry out speed checks periodically and report their findings to the traffic management division. 
8. Report from the Village Hall Management Committee

Cllr Roy Shepherd, reporting for the Chairman of the VHMC, welcomed those present to the first Annual Parish Meeting held in the new hall. He informed the meeting that there had been various changes of the trustees at the 2010 AGM with himself now appointed as the new PCC representative having stepped down as an elected trustee. Peter Greenhalgh had also stepped down whilst Heather Greenhalgh was replaced by Pat Ottley as trustee for Defford Pathfinders. Two elected trustees had been re-elected and the offices of Chairman, Treasurer and Secretary continued without change. 
Revenue had increased over the previous year with the old hall enjoying a surplus of income over expenditure. Signs were that the new hall would enjoy significantly increased income as the usage base expands. Nevertheless, fundraising would continue to enable the new hall to have further improvements and to build up reserves. 

Cllr Shepherd reported that quotations received to have brought the old hall up to the standard of the new one had been in the order of £350,000 but that, including the new furniture, landscaping and planting, the development had cost £265,000, representing a cost per square metre of £900, well below estimates of £1300 - £1500, partly due to the community effort for which Cllr Shepherd passed on the Chairman’s thanks. 

He reminded parishioners that by shopping online via the website, a donation was made to the Village Hall with each purchase made. He thanked Sheila Burley for cleaning the hall and Jenny Pegg for covering these duties when Sheila was away, and he also thanked Marc Young for his work on the website and all of the Trustees for their continued support. 
9. Parishioners Open Forum

i. A parishioner asked Cllr Hardman about the Social Care consultation. Cllr Hardman replied that the level of care would remain the same but that more affluent people would be required to pay for certain services. He confirmed that the costs and level of provision for those who could not afford to pay would remain the same. The issue would be discussed by the County Council’s Cabinet in July or September. 

ii. Cllr Robinson asked Cllr Hardman the updated situation regarding Pershore Library. Cllr Hardman replied that a feasibility study was being carried out with an assessment of the Town Hall. He noted that there was a desire, especially from the residents of Pershore, that the library remain in its current building but noted that there were 17 public buildings in the centre of Pershore some of which were significantly underused and that the upkeep of these buildings all had to be paid for. 

iii. A parishioner asked Cllrs Hardman and Davis why the charge for the brown garden waste bins had increased from £20 per year to £35 and had now jumped further to £45. He also asked if the money made on selling the compost made from the gathered garden waste could be offset against the cost. Cllr Davis replied that the scheme had been more popular than had been expected so further investment had had to be made, that the hire cost reflected the cost of running the service and that the District Council did not make a profit on the scheme. He also said that any money made from the sale of compost was put back into the general costs of waste disposal. 

iv. A parishioner asked where the large doors, which were formerly in the old Village Hall, had been advertised, how much they were sold for and where the buyer was located. The Chairman replied that he did not know but that the relevant member of the Village Hall Management Committee would be asked to provide the information for the next Parish Council meeting. 
v. Some discussion took place regarding a legal bill relating to the Village Hall project. 

The meeting was closed at 9.50pm
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